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A reporter reveals embarrassing public file problems at several New York City stations. 

Access problems, that is – because a radio or TV station must make its public file available to anybody during normal business hours, and it can’t ask “why do you want to see it?” What New York Times reporter Meredith Hoffman experienced was pretty dismal. Visiting the offices of Emmis’ “Hot 97” WQHT and “Kiss 98.7” WRKS, “a receptionist looked puzzled at the mention of a public file, said most of the staff was in a meeting, and invited the reporter to leave a message. The message never received a response.” This isn’t a knock on the front-desk receptionist – it’s about training that should be done by management. Over at the Clear Channel offices, also in downtown Manhattan, a staffer “chided a reporter for trying to enter without an appointment, and insisted she arrange a time at least one day in advance” – a clear violation of the FCC rules. It was even worse at WNBC-TV in midtown - they “took a week to respond to requests for access, initially telling a reporter ‘you have to make an appointment’ and ‘we can’t let you in without knowing what company you’re with.’” Only pubcaster WNET “granted instant access to its files.” 

“Put a placard at the receptionist’s desk or guard’s desk, stating the actual physical location of the public file.”

That’s communications attorney John Garziglia, with some practical stuff that might just save a station some embarrassment or even a fine. He says “the placard at the desk serves not only as a reminder to the receptionist, guard and station personnel that the public file is available, but it also directs the inquiry to the person who has the immediate responsibility.” As for the FCC rules, they’ve been settled for decades – the public file of a radio or TV station must be “available to anyone who requests it during normal business hours, and without having to state the reason why a review is desired”, says Garziglia. The visitor can’t be required to identify themselves or their organization. All they have to say is, “I’d like to see the public file.” Period. There’s talk at the FCC about requiring TV stations to put their public files online, on a site maintained by the Commission. Next step after that would clearly be radio stations, based on what the FCC’s saying. Still to be determined are all the little details – like whether every email commenting on programming would have to be placed in the online public file. That could be quite a regulatory burden.

